

# DURHAM MIDDLE EAST PAPERS

BETTER THAN BEFORE: COMPARING MOSCOW'S COLD WAR AND PUTIN ERA POLICIES TOWARD ARABIA AND THE GULF

Mark N. Katz

**Durham Middle East Paper No. 96** 

# DURHAM MIDDLE EAST PAPERSSIR WILLIAM LUCE PUBLICATION SERIES

Better Than Before: Comparing Moscow's Cold War and Putin Era Policies Toward Arabia and the Gulf

Mark N. Katz

Institute for Middle Eastern and Islamic StudiesDurham UniversityAl-Qasimi BuildingElvet Hill RoadDurhamDurhamDurhamDH1 3TUTel: +44 (0)191 3345680

The Durham Middle East Papers series covers all aspects of the economy, politics, social science, history, literature and languages of the Middle East. Authors are invited to submit papers to the Editorial Board for consideration for publication. The Sir William Luce Papers Series is a special edition of the Durham Middle East Papers.

The views expressed in this paper are the author(s) alone and do not necessarily reflect those of the publisher or IMEIS. All Rights Reserved. This paper cannot be photocopied or reproduced without prior permission.

### ABOUT THE INSTITUTE =

The Institute for Middle Eastern and Islamic Studies (IMEIS), within the School of Government & International Affairs, is a Social Science-focused academic institute of excellence, research-led in ethos, with a track-record of internationally acclaimed research outputs across all sub-areas of its activity. Success in this respect obtains largely from the interdisciplinary nature of the Institute's activities and the fruitful interaction of political economists, political scientists, historians and Islamicists, as well as with colleagues from Anthropology, Arabic, Archaeology, Geography, Business – all linked together by their collective focus on the study of the Middle East and the Muslim world in the widest sense.

### ABOUT THE PAPERS

Established in the early 1970s the multidisciplinary series includes topics on all aspects of the social sciences and arts in the Middle East, written by leading and emerging scholars in their respective fields.

#### **Professor Anoush Ehteshami**

*Exofficio member* Professor of International Relations in the School of Government and International Affairs

#### **Professor Clive Jones**

Professor of Regional Security in the School of Government and International Affairs, Durham University

#### **Dr May Darwich**

Lecturer in the International Relations of the Middle East in the School of Government and International Affairs

ADVISORY BOARD

Georgetown University, Doha

**Professor Beverly Milton-Edwards** 

**Queen's University, Belfast** 

Chair, Luce Committee

**Professor Rory Miller** 

Mr Richard Muir, CMG

#### Dr Colin Turner

Reader in Islamic Thought in the School of Government and International Affairs

EDITORIAL BOARD

#### Dr Christopher Davidson

Reader in Middle East Politics in the School of Government and International Affairs

#### **Dr Carly Beckerman**

Art editor Lecturer in the International Relations of the Middle East in the School of Government and International Affairs

Professor James Piscatori Australian National University

Sir Harold Walker, KCMG Member, Luce Foundation

4

## SIR WILLIAM LUCE MEMORIAL FUND

was established under the patronage of the Rt. Hon. Lord Luce GCVO, DL to commemorate the long and distinguished career of Sir William Luce GBE, KCMG, DL (190-1977) in the Middle East during the era of the transfer of power.

Born in 1907. Sir William was educated at Clifton College and Christ's College Cambridge, where he read History and Modern Languages. Entering the Sudan Political Service in 1930, he served in Berber, Darfur, Blue Nile and Equatoria Provinces and finally as Adviser to the Governor-General on Constitutional and External Affairs in the immediate period leading to the Sudan's independence in 1956. He was later able to bring his many talents to other offices.

He was Governor of Aden from 1956 to 1960. From 1961 until 1966 and again from 1970 to 1972 he was intimately connected with the Gulf area, first as Political Resident, based in Bahrain and then recalled from retirement -

The Sir William Luce Memorial Fund as the Foreign and Commonwealth Secretary's Personal Representative for Gulf Affairs. Sir William was held in the greatest respect and affection by the peoples of the Middle East, and among the many tributes paid to him by prominent Arab statesmen on his death in 1977 were: "He served the Arab World with the same zeal and dedication as his own country" and "He understood our problems and aspirations."

> The object of the Fund is to support the study of those parts of the Arab world to which Sir William devoted his working life, to stimulate research, discussion and publication about them and to encourage collaboration and co-operation between institutions of learning, specialising in the places which aroused Sir William's own interest. An annual Sir William Luce Fellowship is tenable jointly in the University of Durham's Institute for Middle Eastern and Islamic Studies and Trevelyan College.

### **DURHAM MIDDLE EAST PAPERS**

### SIR WILLIAM LUCE PUBLICATION SERIES

- No. 1 Professor Bushra Babiker Khartoum: Past, Present and the Prospects for the future
- No. 2 Professor Ahmad Sikainga Organized Labor and Social Change in Contemporary Sudan

No. 3 Dr Javad Nateghpour The Cultural Dimensions of Anglo-Iranian Relations

- No. 4 Dr Robert Copaken The Arab Oil Weapon of 1973-74 as a Double-Edged Sword: Its Implications for Future Energy Security
- No. 5 Dr John Peterson The Emergence of Post-Traditional Oman No. 6 Professor Gerd Nonneman
  - Political Reform in the Gulf Monarchies: From Liberalisation to Democratisation? A **Comparative Perspective**
- No. 7 Dr Steven Wright Generational Change and Elite-Driven *Reforms in the Kingdom of Bahrain:* **Opportunities and Challenges for Future** Initiatives
- No. 8 Dr Rogaia Mustafa Abusharaf Ina Beasley: Her Perspectives on Women's Prospects in British Sudan No. 9 Professor Peter Woodward
- Sudan: Political Transitions Past and Present No. 10 Dr Leben Moro
- Oil Development Induced Displacement in the Sudan

- No. 11 Dr Asma Mohamed Abdel Halim From the Mahdiyya to the Salvation: Women's Rights in the Sudanese Laws
- No. 12 Dr James Morton How to Govern Darfur?
- No. 13 Professor Martin W. Daly Sir William Luce in the Middle East
- No. 14 Dr Fergus Nicoll Dā'irat al-Mahdī: Money, Faith and Politics in Sudan
- No. 15 Professor John W. Limbert Iranian and Arab in the Gulf: Endangered Language, Windtowers, and Fish Sauce
- No. 16 Dr Richard Barltrop Lessons from the Past? Approaches to Conflict and Peace in Sudan, 1899-1955
- No. 17 Helen Lackner
  - Understanding the Yemeni crisis: The Transformation of Tribal Roles in Recent Decades
- No. 18 Edward Thomas
  - Patterns of Growth and Inequality in Sudan, 1977-2017
- No. 19 Mark N. Katz

Better Than Before: Comparing Moscow's Cold War and Putin Era Policies Toward Arabia and the Gulf

### DURHAM MIDDLE EAST PAPERS

INSTITUTE FOR MIDDLE EASTERN AND ISLAMIC STUDIES

Better Than Before: Comparing Moscow's Cold War and Putin Era Policies Toward Arabia and the Gulf

Mark N. Katz

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS —

I am grateful for the opportunity that being awarded the 2018 Sir William Luce Fellowship provided to research and write this paper in the idyllic setting of Durham University. Special thanks are due to Lord Richard Luce, Ambassador Richard Muir, Professor Anoush Ehteshami, Professor Martyn Evans, and Mr. Francis Gotto for their support of my project. I would also like to apologize for having cited so many of my own publications here. But I have been studying this subject since 1982, and it is in these that I have stored up what all I have learned about it, including from numerous conversations I have had over the years in Arabia and the Gulf, Russia, and elsewhere.

### BIOGRAPHY

Mark N. Katz is Professor of Government and Politics at the George Mason University Schar School of Policy and Government. He is the author of Russia and Arabia: Soviet Foreign Policy toward the Arabian Peninsula (Johns Hopkins University Press, 1986), and numerous journal, newspaper, and other articles about Moscow's relations with Arabia and the Gulf since then. He is currently a member of the Scientific Advisory Council of the Finnish Institute of International Affairs. Links to many of his publications can be found on his website: www.marknkatz.com

### INTRODUCTION -

In comparing Soviet era and Putin era foreign policies toward Arabia and the Gulf, a striking similarity emerges. In both eras, Moscow's foreign policy has been characterized not so much by a grand design but by an opportunistic approach that seeks to have good relations simultaneously with both anti-Western and pro-Western actors, including those bitterly opposed to each other. At the heart of Moscow's approach both then and now has been an effort by Moscow to balance between opposing parties and thereby derive benefits from both. Moscow's logic in both eras seems to have been based on the expectation

"THIS WILL SHED LIGHT ON THE ENDURING NATURE BOTH OF THE FOREIGN POLICY GOALS THAT MOSCOW PURSUES IN THIS REGION AND OF THE MEANS BY WHICH IT DOES SO..." that governments and other actors will calculate that they are better off having good relations with Moscow despite its support for their adversaries since Moscow might well support those adversaries even more otherwise.

This paper will show how Moscow has often pursued this "balancing between adversaries" approach in Arabia and the Gulf both in the Cold War when the Soviet Union was

pursuing a revolutionary foreign policy and in the Putin era when Russia has been pursuing a status quo-oriented foreign policy. This will shed light on the enduring nature both of the foreign policy goals that Moscow pursues in this region and of the means by which it does so. I will argue, though, that Putin has been more successful at this approach than the Soviets were, but that it still involves important limitations and risks for Moscow. Moscow, of course, has not just pursued this balancing between adversaries strategy in Arabia and the Gulf, but has done so in other regions—or would certainly like to. Nor is Russia the only great power to have adopted this approach. The question being addressed here, though, is how successful Moscow has been in pursuing this approach in this one key region.



I will first describe the similar balancing efforts that Moscow pursued (sometimes successfully and sometimes not) during both the Cold War and the Putin eras toward the countries of this region: Saudi Arabia; the smaller Arab Gulf states; the Yemen(s); and Iraq and Iran. I will then examine the broader similarities in Moscow's foreign policies toward the region during both eras, and discuss their strengths and weaknesses then and now.

### Saudi Arabia

#### Soviet Era

Moscow first recognized the government of Abd al-Aziz Al Sa'ud in 1926, seeing him as a fellow ally against British imperialism. The relationship, though, went dormant in 1937-38 when Stalin recalled his emissary (a Soviet Muslim) to Moscow, had him arrested and then executed, and King Abd al-Aziz refused to accept a replacement for him.<sup>1</sup> Later, after both Stalin and Abd al-Aziz had passed away, Moscow attempted to restore relations on several occasions beginning under Khrushchev in the mid-1950s, but these all proved unsuccessful until 1990.

Over the years, Moscow advanced numerous arguments to try to persuade the Saudis to do so, including that the Kremlin and the Kingdom were both critical of Israeli policy and of American support for the Jewish state, and even that Washington was more likely to take Saudi Arabia seriously if the possibility of Saudi-Soviet cooperation was real. Between the mid-1950s and 1990 when Saudi-Soviet relations actually were restored at the end of the Cold War, there were several occasions when this goal seemed about to be achieved but something always happened to prevent it.

Saudi-Soviet relations were reportedly on the brink of being restored when in August 1956 King Sa'ud fell out with Nasser, whom Soviet support for was growing. Similarly, a Saudi-Soviet rapprochement-possibly including Saudi arms purchases from Moscow—was on the brink of occurring when Arab Nationalist revolutionaries overthrew the North Yemeni monarchy and initially called for revolution throughout the entire Arabian Peninsula. For several years, the Saudis supported the royalists fighting against the Egyptian- and Soviet-backed republicans in a civil war there.

In the latter part of the 1970s, Crown Prince Fahd appeared willing to allow the normalization of Saudi-Soviet relations, but the 1977-78 Soviet-Cuban intervention in the Horn of Africa set back this prospect. It was revived in 1979, but the Soviet intervention in Afghanistan that began at the end of 1979 ended it for over a decade.<sup>2</sup>

In April 1984, Saudi Foreign Minister Prince Sa'ud al-Faysal laid out four conditions necessary for the restoration of Saudi-Soviet relations: 1) a complete Soviet withdrawal from Afghanistan; 2) an end to hostile Soviet propaganda against Saudi Arabia; 3) the withdrawal of Soviet and allied forces from Ethiopia and South Yemen; and 4) freedom for Muslims to practice their religion in the USSR.<sup>3</sup> At the time, it appeared that none of these conditions would ever be met. But a few short years later with the changes brought in under Gorbachev, they all were. Even then, relations between Moscow and Riyadh were not restored until September 1990, just after the Iraqi invasion of Kuwait. Saddam's action profoundly threatened the Kingdom. Not only did Moscow refuse to support him (as it had Nasser's earlier intervention in North Yemen), but Soviet leader Gorbachev began supporting UN Security Council resolutions aimed at reversing Saddam Hussein's actions. And so in the face of a dire threat to Saudi security that the USSR was siding with the Kingdom on, Saudi-Soviet relations were finally restored.<sup>4</sup>

What the successive failures of Soviet efforts just to restore diplomatic relations with Saudi Arabia showed is that while Moscow genuinely sought improved ties with the Kingdom, before 1990 it did not prioritize doing so enough to forego supporting the Kingdom's regional rivals or undertaking actions itself that Riyadh found highly threatening. It is not difficult, then, to understand why these Soviet efforts failed. Indeed, what seems more surprising is that Moscow actually thought it could take actions Riyadh found threatening and yet improve relations with the Kingdom anyway. And yet this is exactly what Putin has managed to do.

#### Putin Era

Despite the restoration of Saudi-Soviet relations in 1990, ties between Moscow and Riyadh did not even enjoy the temporary warmth that Russian relations with the West experienced in the early 1990s. Indeed, there are Russians who even now believe that Saudi Arabia played a large part in bringing about the collapse of the Soviet Union through causing a military stalemate for Soviet forces in Afghanistan by its aid to the mujahidin, and through gravely weakening the petroleum export dependent Soviet economy by ramping up Saudi oil production which resulted in a prolonged low oil price environment.<sup>5</sup> In the 1990s and early 2000s, numerous Russian officials accused the Saudis of supporting rebels in Chechnya and other Muslim regions of Russia. Immediately after the 9/11 attacks in the United States, Putin frequently emphasized how fifteen of the nineteen bombers were Saudis, and tried to get Washington to

**"THE SAUDIS SEEMED WILLING** TO OBLIGE, BUT ONLY IF MOSCOW DISTANCED **ITSELF FROM RIVADH'S REGIONAL RIVAL**, TEHRAN..."

view Saudi Arabia as a common threat to both the US and Russia as a result of the support from sources within the Kingdom for Al Qaeda and the Chechen rebels.<sup>6</sup>

But after the deterioration in Russian-American relations that followed the Bush Administration's pullout from the 1972 Soviet-American Anti-Ballistic Missile Treaty and the US-led intervention in Iraq, Putin reversed course and started pursuing improved relations with Saudi Arabia against what he described as a common American threat.

The visit of Crown Prince Abdallah to Moscow in 2003 ushered in a new era of friendly relations between Russia and Saudi Arabia. Putin himself visited Riyadh in 2007 with a large delegation of Russian businessmen seeking Saudi trade and investment.

The Saudis seemed willing to oblige, but only if Moscow distanced itself from Rivadh's regional rival, Tehran. The Saudi theory about Putin's motivation was that he was mainly interested in money, and so if Riyadh made clear that it did not want Russia selling weapons or other sensitive items to Iran but also that Riyadh was willing to surpass Tehran as a trade and investment partner for Moscow, Putin would comply with Saudi wishes. This expectation, though, was inaccurate. Putin wanted improved relations with the Kingdom, but was not willing to give up much, if anything, in terms of Russia's relations with Iran to achieve this.<sup>7</sup>

Saudi-Russian relations deteriorated when the "Arab Spring" spread to Syria, and Moscow and Riyadh found themselves on opposite sides with Russia defending the Assad regime while Saudi Arabia (among others) supported Sunni Arab opposition forces fighting against him. What especially bothered Rivadh was that Moscow's actions in Syria were enabling Iran to maintain influence in that country.<sup>8</sup> After having been courted by Putin earlier in 2015. Saudi Crown Prince Mohammad bin Salman (MBS) initially felt betraved by the initiation of Russia's direct military intervention in Syria that began in September 2015 and the subsequent weakening of the Syrian opposition forces that Rivadh had been supporting.<sup>9</sup>

Since 2016, though, Saudi-Russian relations have improved. This has been partly due to Russia joining Saudi Arabia and other OPEC members in cutting back oil production in order to prop up oil prices that had fallen as a result of the expansion of American shale oil production. This was definitely a Russian concession to Riyadh, as Moscow had refused previous Saudi calls for it to join OPEC in cutting back production. Another factor leading to improved relations has been a change in Saudi strategy toward Moscow: instead of holding back on trade and investment with Russia until it distanced itself from Iran, Riyadh has gone ahead with increasing these. Especially noteworthy has been the recent Saudi expression of interest in buying S-400 air defense missile systems from Russia at a time when Moscow has only sold the less sophisticated S-300 version to Tehran (and even then after much delay).<sup>10</sup>

Finally, not only has Riyadh "agreed to disagree" with Moscow on Syria while cooperating elsewhere, but the Saudis seem to have accepted Moscow's logic that if they truly fear Iran in Syria, then Riyadh is better off if Russian forces are there to constrain Iran than if they are not.

# Smaller Arab Gulf States

#### Soviet Era

The one Arab Gulf state that Moscow had good relations with after its independence was Kuwait. But not at first; indeed, just after Kuwaiti independence in 1961, the Soviet Union-that then had close ties to the anti-Western regime in Iraq, which laid claim to Kuwait as rightfully belonging to it-twice vetoed Kuwait's application to join the United Nations on the grounds that its security agreement with the UK meant that it was not "really" independent. But after a change of regime in Baghdad led to a falling out with Moscow, the Soviets did recognize Kuwait in 1963 and allowed it to join the UN. Soviet-Iraqi relations would later recover. and the Kuwaitis were especially dismayed in 1973 when Moscow gave verbal support to an Iraqi border incursion against Kuwait and when Soviet-Iraqi military ties increased. Kuwait's reaction to this, however, was to court Moscow through seeking to buy Soviet arms, and so give the Kremlin an incentive to restrain Iraq. The first deal took several years to negotiate and was smaller than initially foreseen, but was finally agreed to in 1977. After that, Kuwait went on to buy more Soviet arms during the 1980s.<sup>11</sup> The relationship reached new heights in 1987 when Moscow accepted Kuwait's request to register some of its oil tankers with the Soviet flag (others were registered with the American one) in order to deter further Iranian attacks against them during the Iran-Iraq War.<sup>12</sup>

Good relations with Kuwait provided several benefits to the USSR. First. Kuwait actually paid for the weapons and other goods it bought from the USSR, unlike so many of Moscow's radical allies. Second, Moscow was able to hold out its good relationship with Kuwait as an example of how other conservative Arab monarchies could similarly benefit from relations with the Soviet Union. Third. Moscow saw Soviet prestige as being enhanced through being seen by a pro-American government such as Kuwait as being able to moderate the behavior of a pro-Soviet adversary such as Iraq.<sup>13</sup> Ultimately, of course, the Soviet Union did not succeed at this in August 1990 when Iraq

invaded Kuwait. Up to this point, though, Moscow benefited from the Kuwaiti government courting the USSR through arms purchases and other means in the belief that the USSR could and would do this.

Moscow attempted to establish relations with Bahrain, Qatar, and the United Arab Emirates when they became independent in 1971, but was largely unsuccessful. Bahrain and Qatar refused even to establish diplomatic ties while the UAE did agree to do so, but not to exchange embassies. Moscow's vocal support for the South Yemeni backed Popular Front for the Liberation of Oman and the Arab Gulf and the Bahrain National Liberation Front was not reassuring.<sup>14</sup> It was only in the Gorbachev era when Moscow's foreign policy toward them had clearly become non-threatening that the UAE and the USSR finally exchanged embassies in 1986-87, and diplomatic ties were established between the USSR and Qatar in 1988 and Bahrain in 1990 (when Saudi-Soviet ties were restored).<sup>15</sup>

The Soviet attitude toward Oman was particularly negative in the 1960s and 1970s as a result of two interrelated factors: the close ties between Oman on the one hand and the UK, US, and the Shah of Iran on the other, and the expectation that the South Yemeni-backed Marxist insurgency in Oman would succeed. Soviet commentators seemed genuinely shocked when Oman (with British, Iranian, and Jordanian military support) defeated what had been renamed the Popular Front for the Liberation of Oman (a title reflecting its diminished aspirations vis-à-vis the rest of the Gulf) by 1976. This really did seem unusual at a time when Marxist insurgencies were succeeding elsewhere during the 1970s. Soviet hopes for the Omani revolution briefly revived after the departure of Iranian troops from there in the wake of the 1979 Iranian Revolution, but quickly subsided when these proved fruitless.<sup>16</sup> Soviet-Omani ties were finally established in 1985 in a move that reflected Omani confidence that South Yemen was no longer a threat as well as a desire to show a degree of diplomatic independence vis-à-vis Saudi Arabia.<sup>17</sup>

#### Putin Era

Russia has had generally good relations with all the smaller Gulf Arab states under Putin. From Moscow's viewpoint, its best relationship has arguably been that with the UAE—as was shown by the signing of a UAE-Russia "Declaration of Strategic Partnership" by Putin and Abu Dhabi Crown Prince Mohammed bin Zayed on 1 June 2018.<sup>18</sup> While the UAE regards Iran as a mortal threat and is unhappy with Russian support for Tehran, the UAE has still purchased large quantities of Russian weapons as well as traded with and invested in Russia.<sup>19</sup> This is an example that Moscow wants others—especially Saudi Arabia—to emulate. Russia does not trade all that much with Bahrain, but values highly its relationship with Manama. While Iran has provided verbal (and perhaps other) support for opposition forces from the island nation's Shi'a majority seeking to change the policies of Bahrain's Sunni monarchy, Moscow has expressed support for the latter. In doing so, Moscow seems to be trying to set a "good example" for the West and the Arab Gulf states: just as Moscow supports the legitimate government of Bahrain against its opponents, they should support what Moscow constantly refers to as the legitimate government of Syria against its.<sup>20</sup>

Moscow's ties with Qatar have been more contentious at times. Like some Arab governments, Moscow has seen Qatar as a supporter of Islamist groups, including ones from Chechnya earlier and Syria more recently. Russia has also seen Qatar's massive liquefied natural gas exports as undercutting Russian gas sales. Yet Moscow has also sought, and received, large-scale investment

# "MOSCOW'S TIES WITH \_\_\_\_\_ QATAR HAVE BEEN MORE \_\_\_\_\_ CONTENTIOUS..."

from Qatar. Perhaps as a result of this, Moscow has pursued an even-handed approach in the dispute between Qatar on the one hand and Saudi Arabia, the UAE, Bahrain, and Egypt on the other. Putin offered to mediate in this dispute, but Saudi Arabia and its allies have not shown much interest in this offer from Russia (or similar ones from Kuwait and the Trump administration). Like the West, Russia genuinely does not wish to choose between the two sides as it wants to continue enjoying the advantages of doing business with both.<sup>21</sup>

Moscow's ties with Oman have also been good, though relatively quiet.<sup>22</sup> While Russian relations with Kuwait have also continued to be good, Kuwait has not put as much emphasis on relations with Russia as have Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and Qatar.23 After the trauma of being occupied by Saddam Hussein's forces in 1990-91 which Moscow was unable to prevent, Kuwait has relied principally on the US and Saudi Arabia for protection.

# THE YEMEN(S)

#### Soviet Era

The Soviet Union was deeply involved in the affairs of North and South Yemen during the Cold War. Moscow had established ties to the Kingdom of (North) Yemen in 1928 which went dormant in the late 1930's until they were revived under Khrushchev in 1955. Moscow even sent military assistance to the monarchical government.<sup>24</sup> but verv quickly recognized the declaration of the Egyptian-backed Yemen Arab Republic when it was proclaimed in September 1962. From then until the withdrawal of Egyptian forces from Yemen following the Arab defeat in the 1967 Arab-Israeli War, Moscow provided weaponry and logistics support for Nasser's largescale intervention to protect the republicans from the Saudi-backed rovalists.<sup>25</sup> Because Moscow saw Nasser as its main ally in the Middle East and because Cairo supported the Nasserist opposition to British rule in what would become South Yemen (then known as South Arabia). Moscow too favored them instead of the Marxist opposition there. It was

only because British forces targeted the Nasserists more and Egyptian support for them ended with Egypt's withdrawal from the North that the Marxists were in position to seize power when the UK withdrew from the South at the end of 1967.<sup>26</sup>

After the Egyptian with drawal, royalist forces surrounded the republicans in what became known as the "Siege of Sana'a." The republic, though, was saved due to a Soviet airlift and also to the royalists falling out with one another. But over the course of the next few years. Soviet influence with the republicans declined as they made their peace with Saudi Arabia while Moscow focused on competing with China for influence in Marxist South Yemen. In 1978, the leadership struggle in the South was won by pro-Soviet leader, Abd al-Fatah Isma'il, who wanted to "export revolution" to neighboring countries. He backed the National Democratic Front opposition fighting against the government in the North, and in 1979 war ensued between the Saudi/USbacked North and the Soviet-backed South. The US agreed to sell arms

to Saudi Arabia to be transferred to North Yemen, but the Saudis (who were as fearful of a well-armed North Yemen as they were of a well-armed South Yemen) proved unwilling to actually make the transfer. North Yemeni leader 'Ali Abdallah Salih reacted by asking the USSR to provide weapons-which Moscow not only agreed to but actually delivered in late 1979-early 1980. Thus it came to be that North Yemen received Soviet military support in fighting and defeating the Soviet/South Yemenibacked NDF insurgency by 1982-and Moscow gained influence in non-Marxist North Yemen while retaining it in Marxist South Yemen.<sup>27</sup>

This process was aided by Moscow when it cooperated with the ouster and exile to the USSR of the pro-Soviet South Yemeni leader. Isma'il. who wanted to export South Yemen's revolution. and his replacement by 'Ali Nasir Mohammad, a more moderate pro-Soviet leader who wanted to improve relations with Saudi Arabia, Oman, and later North Yemen. Apparently worried that 'Ali Nasir might be too moderate, the Soviets allowed Isma'il to return to South Yemen in 1985, perhaps for the sake of political "balance." Whatever Moscow's motive, this resulted in disaster: in January 1986, a short, intense civil war took place in which Ismai'l and several of his associates were killed, 'Ali Nasir and some of his associates fled to North Yemen. and Moscow at first seemed utterly confused about whom to support.

It ended up, though, supporting 'Ali Salim al-Baidh, an Isma'il supporter, but the ruling party was greatly weakened.<sup>28</sup> With Gorbachev's retreat from the Third World and the end of Soviet support for South Yemen, al-Baidh agreed to the unification of North and South Yemen in 1990. As I learned through my participation in a conference sponsored by the Yemeni Foreign Ministry in Sana'a in 1992, both northerners and southerners regretted the downfall of the Soviet Union, the end to Soviet military and economic assistance, and the ability to play Moscow off against Washington and Rivadh.<sup>29</sup>

(Power was to have been shared between Salih and al-Baidh, but the former quickly gained the upper hand. Al-Baidh and his supporters tried to reassert South Yemeni independence in 1994, but this effort was defeated by Salih in conjunction with Islah, a party that groups powerful northern tribes with Islamist elements linked to the Muslim Brotherhood.)<sup>30</sup>

#### Putin Era

Moscow did not show much interest in Yemen during most of the Putin era. Unlike his Soviet predecessors, Putin was not interested in providing weapons to customers who could not pay or engage in economic relations where there was little prospect of gain for Russia.

When the Arab Spring came to Yemen in 2011, Moscow supported the Saudi-backed plan to transfer power from the increasingly beleaguered Salih to his vice president, Abd Rabbuh Mansour Hadi. But Salih, who remained in Yemen, soon joined forces with his erstwhile adversaries, the Houthis in Yemen's far north, and drove the Hadi government out of Sana'a, forcing it to flee first to Aden and then to Riyadh—which launched a military intervention in Yemen in 2015 against the Houthis.<sup>31</sup>

Iran has supported the Houthis, though the latter are by no means under the control of the former. Moscow, by contrast, has continued to recognize the Hadi government (as has most of the international community). Yet while most countries withdrew their embassies from Sana'a after it was overrun by the Houthis, Russia maintained its for quite a while. As with Moscow's friendly ties with the besieged Bahraini monarchy, Moscow's continued recognition of the Hadi government may be intended to set an example of working with established, "legitimate" governments facing domestic opposition that it wants others to follow with the Assad regime in Syria. On the other hand, Houthi delegations have been received in Moscow and enjoyed favorable coverage in the Russian media. Doing this might be intended as a message to Saudi Arabia that if the Kingdom continues supporting the Assad regime's opponents, Russia could behave similarly in Yemen.<sup>32</sup> Still, the Houthis are not the only Yemeni oppositionists that Moscow has been talking with. Moscow maintained good relations with Salih up until he was killed by the Houthis in December 2017 when he was reportedly about to break with them and work with the Saudis in order to regain power.<sup>33</sup>

Whether intended as such or not, the presence of former South Yemeni President 'Ali Nasir Muhammad at the 2017 and 2018 Valdai Club conferences on the Middle East in Moscow was seen as a sign that Russia also looks favorably upon the resurgent independence movement in the South. Moscow has offered to help mediate a settlement among the warring Yemeni parties, but Putin does not seem willing for Russia to become as deeply involved in Yemen as it is in Syria.

### RAQ AND RAN

#### Soviet Era

Unlike the Arab world with which Tsarist Russia had only episodic contact. Russian-Persian relations stretch back for centuries, with Russia gaining increasing advantage over Iran in the 18th and 19th centuries.<sup>34</sup> Soviet-Iranian relations between 1917 and 1941 were marked by episodes of contention as well as cooperation too numerous to discuss here.<sup>35</sup> Iran became one of the first Cold War crises when the Soviet Union, unlike Britain, proved unwilling to withdraw the forces they had sent to occupy Iran after Germany invaded the USSR to ensure that Tehran did not ally with Berlin. Moscow's support for Marxist secessionists in Iranian Azerbaijan did not help improve relations either. While this incident became a Soviet-American crisis, the Soviets withdrew their forces more as a result of the Iranian government signing an agreement granting oil concessions to the USSR which the Iranian parliament then refused to ratify after the completion of the Soviet withdrawal.<sup>36</sup> The 1953 episode in which the nationalist prime minister, Mohammad Mosaddeq (whom Washington and London regarded as pro-Soviet, but whom Moscow actually had little regard for),<sup>37</sup> was ousted with the help of the British and American governments resulted in the Shah moving closer to the Western camp. Moscow was not at all pleased when the pro-Western monarchies in both Iran and Iraq joined the anti-Soviet Central Treaty Organization (CENTO) in 1955.<sup>38</sup>

Moscow established diplomatic relations with the Kingdom of Iraq in 1944, but relations were not close due to the monarchy's strong ties to the UK. The 1958 revolution in Iraq, though, brought to power an Arab nationalist regime in Baghdad that saw the West and Israel as its main opponents and the USSR as an ally against them. But with Moscow's clear favorite Arab Nationalist leader being Egypt's Nasser with whom Baghdad was usually at odds, Soviet-Iraqi relations did not proceed smoothly. There was even a severe downturn in them during the Ba'th Party's brief first period in power in 1963. Better relations developed after the Ba'th

came to power again in 1968, but there were always tensions in them because each pursued policies that the other disliked, including the Ba'th regime's violent suppression of the pro-Soviet Iraqi Communist Party and the USSR's establishing close relations and even selling arms to Kuwait, which Baghdad claimed rightfully belonged to it.<sup>39</sup>

Meanwhile, despite his pro-Western orientation, Moscow managed to establish good working relations with the Shah and provided economic assistance to Iran in the 1960s and 1970s.<sup>40</sup> The downfall of the Shah in 1978-79 gave rise to hope in the USSR (and fear in the West) that the demise of his pro-Western regime would lead to the rise of a pro-Soviet one—as had been the standard pattern when pro-Western Third World regimes collapsed during the Cold War up until then. Instead, the Shah was replaced by an Islamic revolutionary regime led by Ayatollah Khomeini who was anti-Soviet as well as anti-Western. Soviet-Iranian relations deteriorated further when the USSR invaded Afghanistan, just to the east of Iran, in December 1979, and even further still when Moscow's ally, Saddam Hussein, invaded Iran in September 1980.<sup>41</sup> Moscow at first tried to distance itself from Saddam's action in an effort to improve ties to Iran, but when the tide of war turned and Iranian forces moved into Iraqi territory. the Soviet Union provided significant support to Baghdad.<sup>42</sup> But far from this making Iraq more subservient to Moscow, Saddam took advantage of Western and Arab Gulf fears of Iran to improve relations and receive various forms of support from them too.43

By the time the war ended in August 1988, Baghdad had relatively good relations not just with the USSR, but also with the West and the Arab Gulf states. But, as noted above, these turned sour when Saddam invaded Kuwait two years later. At that point, Gorbachev was not willing to defend Saddam, but instead supported (though did not join) the coalition that expelled Iraqi forces from Kuwait.<sup>44</sup> The end of the Iran-Iraq war combined with the Soviet withdrawal from Afghanistan and the death of Khomeini set the stage for Gorbachev and then Yeltsin to improve relations with Khomeini's successors.<sup>45</sup>

#### Putin Era

While Russia was largely inactive in Arabia and the Gulf in the 1990s, Russian foreign policy under Yeltsin did pay attention to both Iran and Iraq. During the 1990s, Moscow sold arms to Tehran and agreed to complete the Bushehr nuclear reactor that the German firm Siemens had begun but ceased work on after the 1979 Iranian Revolution. Tehran, though, was not happy that Moscow promised the US to limit its military cooperation with Iran in the 1995 Gore-Chernomyrdin agreement (named after the American vice president and Russian prime minister who signed it) that was supposedly

secret but the general terms of which of intervention without UN Security were well known.<sup>46</sup> And under the direction of long-time Soviet Arabist Yevgeny Primakov as Yeltsin's foreign minister and then prime minister. Moscow rebuilt its ties with Saddam Hussein. Moscow called for the end to UN Security Council sanctions against Iraq imposed after it invaded Kuwait but took advantage of their continuation to sign oil agreements that were to come into effect after their lifting as well as conduct largescale sub rosa trade with Baghdad.47

In 2000, not long after he became president, Putin renounced the Gore-Chernomyrdin agreement and a large Russian arms sale to Iran was proclaimed. Many saw the emergence of a Moscow-Tehran alliance, vet relations stalled over continued differences over how to divide the Caspian Sea (and its petroleum riches) after the breakup of the USSR, and seemingly endless delays in Russian work on the Bushehr nuclear reactor. In addition, Moscow feared that the reformist Iranian president, Khatami, was willing to improve relations with Washington at Russia's expense, while Tehran feared that Putin was willing to improve relations with the US at Iran's expense.48 Russian-American relations did improve after Putin supported the Bush Administration in the wake of 9/11, but Putin fell out with the US over the Bush Administration's policy toward Iraq. While Putin (like many of America's Western allies) expressed opposition to the principle

Council approval, Moscow also seemed just as concerned about the potential loss of Russian contracts Moscow had signed with Baghdad after the downfall of Saddam and US unwillingness to guarantee that the new government would honor them.<sup>49</sup>

Yet despite its objections to the USled intervention, Moscow cultivated good relations with the new government of Iraq that the US set up. Moscow did not openly compete for influence in Baghdad either with the US before its 2011 withdrawal or with Iran afterward when each was the predominant external power there. Russian petroleum firms have acquired an important stake in Iraq, and Baghdad has become a major buyer of Russian arms. The Shi'a dominated Iraqi government views positively the Russian-Iranian intervention to prop up the Assad regime in Syria, and even provides some support for it. Russia (along with many other governments) also has good relations with the Kurdish Regional Government in the north where Russia has also acquired oil interests without unduly antagonizing Baghdad which wants to assert its authority over this region.<sup>50</sup>

**Tensions in Russian-Iranian relations** persisted into the 2000's over issues such as continued delays in Russia completing the Bushehr nuclear reactor. Moscow cancelling the sale of S-300 air defense missile systems under Medvedev, increased Russian

### "A NUMBER OF **ISSUES DIVIDE** MOSCOW AND TEHRAN..."

cooperation with Iran's adversaries Israel and Saudi Arabia, and Russia's voting in favor of UN Security Council sanctions against Iran over its nuclear program (Moscow argued that it acted to water these down, but Tehran wanted Russia to veto them outright).

Russian-Iranian relations have grown closer, though, when both Moscow and Tehran gave support to the Assad regime in suppressing its opponents beginning in 2011, Russia finally completed the Bushehr nuclear reactor in 2012. Russia directly intervened in Syria beginning in 2015 in support of the beleaguered Assad regime and its Iranian supporters, and later agreed to deliver the S-300s to Iran after all.

Still, a number of issues divide Moscow and Tehran, including their continued inability to agree on how to divide the Caspian, Moscow's close relations with Israel and Saudi Arabia (including the galling prospect of Moscow selling S-400s to Riyadh when it has only sold S-300s to Tehran), differing approaches to the conflicts in Bahrain and Yemen, and—now that the battle against Assad's Arab opponents has largely been won-differing views about the future of Syria.<sup>51</sup>

### Broader Comparisons

In both the Soviet and the Putin eras, Moscow's foreign policy toward Arabia and the Gulf has not been limited to supporting anti-Western governments and movements, but has usually sought good relations with pro-Western governments as well. When there has been tension or conflict between regional actors, Moscow's policy in both eras has usually been neither to side definitively with its anti-Western allies against their pro-American adversaries nor to remain neutral. Instead, Moscow has often sought to avoid choosing between adversaries. but to cooperate-sometimes even militarily-when it can with both sides simultaneously. Further. Putin has done this more consistently than his Soviet predecessors (who sometimes did side with one party against another, as it did with South Yemen and guerrilla allies against Oman in the late 1960s and early 1970s).

Moscow's success at balancing between adversaries, of course, has depended on opposing parties within the region cooperating with Moscow

while it is also cooperating with their adversaries. But no regional actor in Arabia and the Gulf, or any other region, likes it when an external power supports its adversaries. This can result in a regional actor not cooperating with Moscow and relying on Moscow's adversaries (principally the United States) instead, as was seen with Saudi Arabia during the Cold War when Moscow's collaboration with the Kingdom's adversaries resulted in its not responding favorably to Moscow's overtures but clinging to Washington instead. But as was also seen. Moscow has managed to cooperate with adversaries simultaneously in Arabia and the Gulf during both the Soviet and Putin eras. And there are reasons for why this can happen, as Moscow undoubtedly anticipated since it has pursued this strategy so often.

Pro-Western governments have obviously turned to America and the West for support when Moscow supports their adversaries, as Saudi Arabia and others have done. But some have calculated that even when receiving support from the US, they are better off cooperating with Moscow also in order to give it an incentive to restrain their regional adversaries, or at least not support them in their aggressive ambitions. Absent such a friendly relationship with it, they often fear, Moscow may have much less incentive to restrain these regional adversaries. And a pro-Western government may also hope that having friendly relations with Moscow is more likely to cause doubt among their anti-Western adversaries about whether Moscow will support or oppose their hostile actions against it.

Anti-Western actors, of course, are not at all pleased when Moscow has friendly relations with their pro-Western adversaries in the region. But while they may be unhappy, they may—as Moscow well understands—have little choice but to accept the situation. After all, they are hardly likely to be willing or able to turn to the West for arms in response to Moscow selling arms to pro-Western governments. Turning to another anti-Western power for support might be an option, but there have rarely been any of those during either the Soviet or Putin eras that do not also have or seek good relations with the pro-Western governments of the region, upon which they have been dependent for oil supplies (the one exception was when China supported Yemeni Marxists in South Yemen in the late 1960s and early 1970s—a factor that may have led to Moscow's decision not to balance between Aden and Muscat but to support the former for fear of losing influence to Beijing). Their best option, both they and Moscow may calculate, has been to "grin and bear it" in response to Moscow's friendly ties with pro-Western regimes since they do not really have any other place to go.

Moscow, then, has sought to play the role of great power balancer between regional antagonists giving both sides a strong incentive to court Moscow for support against the other, thereby allowing Moscow to derive benefits from each continuously—so long as Moscow can continue this balancing act. Thus, Moscow has refused Saudi offers of dropping its arms sales and other forms of support for Iran in exchange for far greater economic benefits from Riyadh than Tehran can provide since doing so would not allow Moscow to play the great power balancing role that it seeks.

Putin, though, has been much more successful at this than the Soviets were. This is because in addition to supporting rival governments in the region, the Soviets also supported (even if more rhetorically than substantively in some cases) the internal opponents of the governments it was simultaneously seeking to have good relations with. Further, the monarchies of the region in particular had reason to doubt Soviet professions of friendship after Moscow quickly embraced the Arab Nationalist officers who ousted the Iraqi monarchy in 1958, and even more dramatically in 1962 when Moscow's Egyptian ally, Nasser, and Yemeni Arab Nationalist officers ousted the North Yemeni monarchy with which Moscow had friendly enough ties with to have sent military advisers to. It appeared that Moscow wanted to improve relations with the region's monarchies in order to more easily overthrow them. Even the Soviets, though, eventually recognized by the early 1980s that supporting Marxist opposition movements that were unable to succeed was counterproductive.

Putin, by contrast, has not supported anti-government opposition forces either in the Arab Gulf monarchies or Iran. He has instead emphasized how Russia is a firm supporter of the status quo in this region, unlike the US whose 2003 intervention in Irao and 2011 one in Libya resulted in chaos, and whose withdrawal of support for Mubarak in Egypt in early 2011 was followed by the rise of a Muslim Brotherhood leader the next year whom many Gulf Arab governments saw as a threat. Much like the USSR used to support the internal opposition to established governments in the region during the Cold War, it is the United States that has done so more recently-thereby making Moscow, in the Russian account, a more reliable ally to the region's authoritarian governments.<sup>52</sup> Indeed, while Gulf Arabs generally are fearful of Iran's intentions in Svria and unhappy with Russia for allying with it there, they often favorably

compare Putin's steadfast support for Assad with America's lack of support for Mubarak.<sup>53</sup> Putin, though, has got involved with opposing parties inside those countries (Iraq and Yemen in this region) where governments are weak and opposition groups control large parts of the country. But just as with Putin's approach to the governments of the region, his approach to the various forces in countries where governments are weak is not to side with one group against another, but to balance among them all (except jihadist groups) and thereby give them each an incentive to cultivate Moscow.

The fact that Putin is not supporting the internal opponents of the region's stronger governments partly explains why he has been more successful than the Soviets were in having good relations with them. As noted earlier, while the Soviet Union pursued a revolutionary agenda in this region, Putin pursues a status quo oneand so it is not surprising that pro-Western as well as anti-Western governments find Putin a far more congenial partner than the Soviets. But why has Putin pursued a status quo policy in this region? He is not doing so everywhere; in Europe in particular, he is pursuing a revisionist agenda that includes support for anti-democratic nationalist parties.54 This may simply be because unlike the Soviets, Putin has no illusion that regime change in Arabia and the Gulf will serve Moscow's interests.

The Soviets were optimistic that political change in Arabia and the Gulf (as well as the Middle East in general) would benefit them through bringing to power Arab Nationalist or even Marxist regimes that would be more amenable to Moscow's influence than whatever they replaced.<sup>55</sup> They initially expected that the 1979 Iranian Revolution would eventually have this result, and were quite disillusioned when it became clear that it would not. Putin, by contrast, is highly pessimistic about how political change in this region will affect Russian interests, since he sees the downfall of any of the region's existing authoritarian regimes—especially as a result of American-backed democratization efforts involving forceful regime change—as leading to chaotic situations in which jihadist forces thrive, or even to the rise of a jihadist regime.<sup>56</sup>

Yet while Putin's not supporting the internal opponents of the more stable governments in Arabia and the Gulf is undoubtedly reassuring to them, his support for their regional rivals is not—so making his ability to get along with

### "THERE ARE LIMITATIONS — AS TO HOW SUCCESSFUL — THIS APPROACH CAN BE..."

them all while balancing them against one another a remarkable diplomatic accomplishment. And it is certainly possible that the logic of states being better off working with Russia despite its close ties to their adversaries than not doing so and risking even greater Russian support for them will continue to hold. Nevertheless, there are limitations as to how successful this approach can be, and there may even be risks of its breaking down. One limitation has to do with pro-Western governments of the region: even though they see that it is better to work with Moscow despite its aid to their adversaries, they are hardly likely to relinquish their ties to America and the West so long as these are willing to support them. Indeed, an additional reason for them to cooperate with Moscow is to motivate Washington in particular to do more for them because it fears losing influence in the region to Russia.

The Gulf's one avowedly anti-American government, Iran, is obviously not as Moscow well knows—willing or able to turn to the US for support against Russia. But it does mean that Tehran is constantly wary of Russia, as the negative Iranian Foreign Ministry reaction to Putin's May 2018 call for the withdrawal of all foreign forces from Syria demonstrated.<sup>57</sup> Ironically, the Trump Administration's withdrawal from the Iranian nuclear accord which has caused a rift between the US and its European allies may create an opportunity for Iran to cooperate with Europe,<sup>58</sup> which could reduce Iranian dependence on Moscow. And all governments in the region want to cooperate with China. For even if, as is likely, Beijing also seeks to avoid choosing sides between the region's rivals but cooperate with them all, China offers one significant advantage over Russia: China buys oil from the region while Russia competes with the countries there in selling it. And with its much larger economy, China's influence in the region could well dwarf Russia's if and when Beijing chooses to exercise it—especially considering Russia's own economic dependence on China.

But independent of these possibilities, there is one serious risk to Putin's approach. Maintaining balance between adversaries indefinitely is not easy. While Putin wants to take advantage of these rivalries to give both sides an incentive to court Moscow, he does not really want them to boil over into conflict that brings in the US and possibly others in on one side. Yet by simultaneously working with Iran on the one hand and the Arab Gulf states (as well as with Israel) on the other, Putin may actually contribute to the outbreak of just such a conflict which could weaken Russian influence—especially with America's traditional allies in the region if the US strongly supports them against Iran while Russia does not.

Moscow, though, seems highly self-confident in its ability to keep on balancing between adversaries in Arabia, the Gulf, and the broader Middle East indefinitely. Indeed, one of Russia's most prominent foreign policy analysts, Dmitri Trenin, recently wrote, "Russia does not ignore the Middle East's treacherous divides: it knows that falling into them can be fatal. It seeks instead to straddle them, forming relationships with opposing parties on the basis of overlapping interests. Russia is busy promoting its own interests with all its partners, fully aware of those parties' own interests. To a significant degree, it works."<sup>59</sup> But a policy of balancing between adversaries cannot be sustained if doing so serves to exacerbate conflict to the point that it undermines the balance.

Resolving conflict between adversaries would be one way to minimize, if not eliminate, this problem. And indeed, Moscow advertises how its good relations with Iran compared to America's poor ones makes Moscow a better interlocutor for the Arab Gulf states in doing so.<sup>60</sup> The ability to talk to different sides in a conflict, though, does not mean that an external great power can actually

# "IT IS DIFFICULT TO SEE HOW MOSCOW COULD GET AMERICAN-SUPPORTED GOVERNMENTS IN THE REGION TO MAKE ANY CONCESSIONS TO IRAN..."

resolve it. Moscow's inability to bring about a settlement between the opposing parties in the Syrian civil war after years of trying testifies to this. And here, it is not just that Moscow cannot get Syrian opposition groups to accept the Assad regime (even though they have been largely defeated), but it cannot get the Assad regime to make any meaningful concessions to the opposition.

That being the case, it is difficult to see how Moscow could get American-supported governments in the region to make any concessions to Iran, or to get a defiant Iran that is in a far stronger position than Assad to make any concessions to them.

Further, since Putin derives his influence in the region from endlessly playing off rival forces against each other, it is unclear that he has the will even if he had the ability to resolve conflicts between them and thereby reduce Russia's leverage over them. Thus, even though Putin has pursued a balancing between adversaries policy in Arabia and the Gulf more successfully than his Soviet predecessors, it appears to be the only policy—with all its attendant limitations and risks—that Putin is both willing and able to pursue in this region.

# END NOTES-

- 1 Yury Barmin, "How Moscow Lost Riyadh in 1938," *Al Jazeera*, 15 October 2017, https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/moscow-lost-riyadh-1938-171014113525997.html.
- 2 Mark N Katz, *Russia and Arabia: Soviet Foreign Policy toward the Arabian Peninsula* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1986), 131-9.
- 3 Mark N. Katz, "Prince Sa'ud Al Faysal: A Remembrance," Travels and Observations blog, 9 July 2015, https://katzeyeview.wordpress. com/2015/07/09/prince-saud-al-faysal-a-remembrance/.
- 4 David B. Ottaway, "Saudis, Soviets to Restore Relations within Days," *Washington Post*, 16 September 1990, https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1990/09/16/saudis-soviets-to-restore-relations-within-days/dab0dfba-af55-4844-916d-ada2cf523d16/?utm\_term=.e02b5695fa1b.
- 5 According to former Russian Acting Prime Minister Yegor Gaidar, "in 1979 the Saudis became interested in American protection because they understood that the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan was a first step toward-or at least an attempt to gain-control over the Middle Eastern oil fields. The timeline of the collapse of the Soviet Union can be traced to September 13, 1985. On this date, Sheikh Ahmed Zaki Yamani, the minister of oil of Saudi Arabia, declared that the monarchy had decided to alter its oil policy radically. The Saudis stopped protecting oil prices, and Saudi Arabia quickly regained its share in the world market. During the next six months, oil production in Saudi Arabia increased fourfold, while oil prices collapsed by approximately the same amount in real terms." Yegor Gaidar,

"The Soviet Collapse," American Enterprise Institute, April 2007, https://www.aei.org/feature/the-soviet-collapse/.

- 6 Mark N. Katz, "Saudi-Russian Relations since 9/11," *Problems of Post-Communism* 51:2, March-April 2004, 3-5.
- 7 Mark N. Katz, "Saudi-Russian Relations since the Abdullah-Putin Summit," *Middle East Policy* 16:1, Spring 2009, 113-20.
- 8 Mark N. Katz, "The Impact of the Arab Spring on Saudi-Russian Relations," *ORIENT* 53:4, 2012, 27-31.
- 9 Mark N. Katz, "Convergent Hopes, Divergent Realities: Russia and the

Gulf in a Time of Troubles," Arab Gulf States Institute in Washington, 6 November 2015, 9-12, http://www.agsiw.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/ Katz\_ONLINE\_edits.pdf.

- 10 This Saudi expression of interest in buying S-400s, though, does not necessarily mean that a firm agreement will be reached. Nikolay Kozhanov, "Russia and the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia: Between Syria and OPEC," *Russian Analytical Digest*, no. 219, 3 May 2018, 6-7, http://www.css.ethz.ch/ content/dam/ethz/special-interest/gess/cis/center-for-securities-studies/ pdfs/RAD219.pdf.
- 11 Katz, Russia and Arabia, 162-5.
- 12 Don Oberdorfer, "Soviet Deal with Kuwait Spurred US Ship Role," *Washington Post*, 27 May 1987, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ archive/politics/1987/05/24/soviet-deal-with-kuwait-spurred-us-shiprole/276d225e-90f8-44bd-9b1e-44fb7fed9eab/?utm\_term=.1feb165d80bf. 13 Katz, *Russia and Arabia*, 167-71.
- 14 Ibid., 178-82.
- 15 Elena Melkumyan, "A Political History of Relations between Russia and the Gulf States," Arab Center for Research and Policy Studies, December 2015, 5-6, https://www.dohainstitute.org/en/lists/ACRPS-PDFDocumentLibrary/A\_Political\_History\_of\_Relations\_between\_Russia\_ and\_the\_Gulf\_States\_Elena\_Melkumyan.pdf.
- 16 Katz, *Russia and Arabia*, 113-19.
- 17 Ibid., ix-x; and Philip Shehadi, "Oman's Diplomatic Ties with Moscow Linked to South Yemen," *Los Angeles Times*, 6 October 1985, http://articles. latimes.com/1985-10-06/news/mn-5671\_1\_south-yemen.
- 18 Li-Chen Sim, "Russia and the UAE Are Now Strategic Partners: What's Next?" LobeLog, 7 June 2018, https://lobelog.com/russia-and-the-uae-are-now-strategic-partners-whats-next/. This is the first such agreement between Russia and a Gulf state.
- 19 Theodore Karasik and Giorgio Cafiero, "Geopolitics Drive Russia and the UAE Closer," Middle East Institute, 4 April 2017, http://www.mei.edu/ content/article/geopolitics-drive-russia-and-united-arab-emirates-closer; and Anna Borshchevskaya, "The Tactical Side of Russia's Arms Sales to the Middle East," Jamestown Foundation, 20 December 2017, https:// jamestown.org/program/tactical-side-russias-arms-sales-middle-east/.
- 20 Melkumyan, "A Political History of Relations between Russia and the Gulf States," 14-16; and Nikita Smagin, "Middle East Pressure Point: Why Russia Needs Bahrain," *Russia Beyond the Headlines*, 10 March 2017, https://www. rbth.com/international/2017/03/10/middle-east-russia-bahrain-716863.
- 21 Giorgio Cafiero and Theodore Karasik, "Qatar and Russia: What Do They See in Each Other?" Middle East Policy Council, 11 October 2017, http:// www.mepc.org/commentary/qatar-and-russia-what-do-they-see-eachother; and Samuel Ramani, "Russia, Qatar Move Forward on Military

Cooperation," *Al-Monitor*, 1 March 2018, https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2018/02/russia-qatar-military-cooperation-s400-missile-defense.html.

- 22 "Russia Oman Trade Continues to Rise," MuscatDaily.com, 14 October, 2017, https://www.muscatdaily.com/Archive/Business/Russia-Oman-trade-continues-to-rise-5470.
- 23 "Kuwait Expecting \$15m Delivery of Russian Tanks," The New Arab, 8 February 2017, https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/news/2017/2/8/kuwaitexpecting-15m-delivery-of-russian-tanks.
- 24 Stephen Page, *The USSR and Arabia: The Development of Soviet Policies and Attitudes towards the Countries of the Arabian Peninsula* (London: Central Asian Research Centre, 1971), 37-8.
- 25 Katz, Russia and Arabia, 24-9.
- 26 Ibid. 69-76.
- 27 Ibid., 29-49.
- 28 Mark N. Katz, "Civil Conflict in South Yemen," *Middle East Review* 19:1, Fall 1986, 7-13.
- 29 Mark N. Katz, "The Ties That Bind," Travels and Observations blog, 3 June 2011, https://katzeyeview.wordpress.com/2011/06/03/the-ties-that-bind/.
- 30 Jamal S. Al-Suwaidi, ed., *The Yemeni War of 1994: Causes and Consequences* (London: Saqi Books/The Emirates Center for Strategic Studies and Research, 1995), passim.
- 31 Helen Lackner, *Yemen in Crisis: Autocracy, Neo-Liberalism and the Disintegration of a State* (London: Saqi Books, 2017), 91-2, 147-66. Helen Lackner was the 2016 Sir William Luce Fellow at Durham University.
- 32 Mark N. Katz, "Russia Maneuvers between Opposing Forces in Yemen," Arab Gulf States Institute in Washington, 25 January 2017, http://www. agsiw.org/russia-maneuvers-opposing-forces-yemen/.
- 33 Samuel Ramani, "Russia's Next Power Play May Occur in Yemen," *The National Interest*, 14 November 2017, http://nationalinterest.org/feature/ russias-next-power-play-may-occur-yemen-23197; and Jonathan Fenton-Harvey, "Russia's Deadly Game in Syria," *The New Arab*, 6 March 2018, https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/indepth/2018/3/6/Russias-deadlygame-in-Yemen.
- 34 Elena Andreeva, "Russo-Iranian Relations up to the Bolshevik Revolution," *Encyclopædia Iranica*, online edition, 6 January 2014, http:// www.iranicaonline.org/articles/russia-i-relations.
- 35 N. M. Mamedova, "Iranian-Soviet Relations (1917-1991)," *Encyclopædia Iranica*, online edition, 20 July 2009, http://www.iranicaonline.org/articles/ russia-ii-iranian-soviet-relations-1917-1991.
- 36 Galia Golan, *Soviet Policies in the Middle East from World War II to Gorbachev* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1990), 30-31.
- 37 Artemy M. Kalinovsky, "The Soviet Union and Mosaddeq: A Research

Note," Iranian Studies 47:3, 2014, 401-18.

- 38 Golan, *Soviet Policies in the Middle East*, 178; Tareq Y. Ismail and Andrej Kreutz, "Russian-Iraqi Relations: A Historical and Political Analysis," *Arab Studies Quarterly* 23:4, Fall 2001, 88-9; and Dmitri Trenin, *What Is Russia Up to in the Middle East*? (Cambridge: Polity, 2018), 22-3.
- 39 Oles M. Smolansky with Bettie M. Smolansky, *The USSR and Iraq: The Soviet Quest for Influence* (Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 1991), 170-8; Ismail and Kreutz, "Russian-Iraqi Relations," 89-90; and Katz, *Russia and Arabia*, 163-5.
- 40 Golan, Soviet Policies in the Middle East, 178-80.
- 41 Mamedova, "Iranian-Soviet Relations (1917-1991);" and Trenin, *What Is Russia Up to in the Middle East*?, 27-9.
- 42 Ismail and Kreutz, "Russian-Iraqi Relations," 90.
- 43 Former Russian Foreign Minister and Prime Minister Yevgeny Primakov emphasized how the US in particular aided Saddam Hussein at the time of the Iran-Iraq War. Yevgeny Primakov, *Russia and the Arabs: Behind the Scenes in the Middle East from the Cold War to the Present*, trans. Paul Gould (New York: Basic Books, 2009), 312-14.
- 44 Ismail and Kreutz, "Russian-Iraqi Relations," 91-3. But while Gorbachev and his Foreign Minister, Shevardnadze, were supportive of US policy toward Iraq, the Soviet military and diplomatic establishment were not and even sought to undermine it. Graham E. Fuller, "Moscow and the Gulf War," *Foreign Affairs* 70:3, Summer 1991, 55-76.
- 45 Mamedova, "Iranian-Soviet Relations (1917-1991);" and Trenin, *What Is Russia Up to in the Middle East?*, 36-8.
- 46 Mark N. Katz, "Iran and Russia," The Iran Primer, United States Institute of Peace, August 2015, http://iranprimer.usip.org/resource/iran-and-russia.
- 47 Ismail and Kreutz, "Russian-Iraqi Relations, 93-104; and Kenneth Katzman and Christopher M. Blanchard, "Iraq: Oil for Food Program, Illicit Trade, and Investigations," Congressional Research Service, RL30472, 14 June 2005, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RL30472.pdf.
- 48 Mark N. Katz, "Russian-Iranian Relations in the Ahmadinejad Era," *Middle East Journal* 62:2, Spring 2008, 202-16.
- 49 Mark N. Katz, "Playing the Angles: Russian Diplomacy Before and During the War in Iraq," *Middle East Policy* 10:3, Fall 2003, 43-55.
- 50 Ruslan Mamedov, "Moscow's Iraq Strategy: Make Lots of Friends," *Al-Monitor*, 9 May 2018, https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2018/05/ russia-mideast-strategy-iraq-elections-syria.html.
- 51 Mark N. Katz, "Russia and Iran: Common Interests, Ongoing Differences and Growing Risks," LSE Middle East Centre blog, 7 May 2018, http://blogs. lse.ac.uk/mec/2018/05/07/russia-and-iran-common-interests-ongoingdifferences-and-growing-risks/.

52 Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov has even accused the United

States of supporting jihadist terrorists in Syria. "Russia Calls on US to Stop Supporting Terrorists, Including in E Ghouta – Lavrov," *Sputnik International*, 15 March 2018, https://sputniknews.com/ middleeast/201803151062556868-russia-terrorists-ghouta/.

- 53 This point was made by H.E. Dr. Sheikh Mohammed Sabah al-Salem al-Sabah (former Deputy Prime Minister and Minister of Foreign Affairs of the State of Kuwait, after his lecture on "Kuwait's Mediating Role in the Middle East," Trevelyan College, Durham University, 24 April 2018.
- 54 Marlene Laruelle, "Russia's Bedfellowing Policy and the European Far Right," *Russian Analytical Digest*, no. 167, 6 May 2015, 2-5, http://www.css. ethz.ch/content/dam/ethz/special-interest/gess/cis/center-for-securitiesstudies/pdfs/Russian\_Analytical\_Digest\_167.pdf.
- 55 In a chapter in his book entitled, "The Lost Cause of Communism," Primakov (who was a strong advocate for Moscow's alliance with Arab Nationalists) criticized Soviet support for Marxist-Leninists in the Arab World as having been counterproductive. He cited Moscow's experiences in both Sudan and South Yemen as cases in point. Primakov, *Russia and the Arabs*, 75-86.
- 56 Putin himself expressed this viewpoint in his speech to the UN General Assembly in September 2015. "Read Putin's U.N. General Assembly Speech," *Washington Post*, 28 September 2015, https://www. washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2015/09/28/read-putins-u-ngeneral-assembly-speech/?utm\_term=.26a87aba47c0.
- 57 Ahmad Majidyar, "Tehran Rejects Putin's Call for Troop Withdrawal from Syria," IranObserved Project, Middle East Institute, 21 May 2018, http://www.mei.edu/content/io/tehran-rejects-putin-s-call-troop-withdrawal-syria.
- 58 Peter Harrell, "America Faces Real Threat from Europe to Block Iran Sanctions," *The Hill*, 17 May 2018, http://thehill.com/opinion/ international/388153-america-faces-real-threat-from-europe-to-blockiran-sanctions.

59 Trenin, What Is Russia Up to in the Middle East?, 112.

60 This theme was stressed repeatedly at the Valdai Discussion Club Conference on "Russia in the Middle East: Playing on All the Fields," 19-20 February 2018, Moscow. Mark N. Katz, "Can Russia Succeed Where America Failed In The Middle East?" LobeLog, 23 February 2018, http://lobelog. com/can-russia-succeed-where-america-failed-in-the-middle-east/.

### BIBLIOGRAPHY -

- Al-Suwaidi, Jamal S., ed. *The Yemeni War of* 1994: *Causes and Consequences*. London: Saqi Books/The Emirates Center for Strategic Studies and Research, 1995.
- Andreeva, Elena. "Russo-Iranian Relations up to the Bolshevik Revolution." *Encyclopædia Iranica*, online edition, 6 January 2014, http://www.iranicaonline. org/articles/russia-i-relations.
- Barmin, Yury. "How Moscow Lost Riyadh in 1938." *Al Jazeera*, 15 October 2017, https://www.aljazeera.com/ indepth/opinion/moscow-lostriyadh-1938-171014113525997.html.
- Borshchevskaya, Anna. "The Tactical Side of Russia's Arms Sales to the Middle East." Jamestown Foundation, 20 December 2017, https://jamestown.org/ program/tactical-side-russias-armssales-middle-east/.
- Cafiero, Giorgio, and Theodore Karasik. "Qatar and Russia: What Do They See in Each Other?" Middle East Policy Council, 11 October 2017, http://www. mepc.org/commentary/qatar-andrussia-what-do-they-see-each-other.
- Fenton-Harvey, Jonathan. "Russia's Deadly Game in Syria." *The New Arab*, 6 March 2018, https://www.alaraby.co.uk/ english/indepth/2018/3/6/Russiasdeadly-game-in-Yemen.
- Fuller, Graham E. "Moscow and the Gulf War." *Foreign Affairs* 70:3 (Summer 1991): 55-76.

Gaidar, Yegor. "The Soviet Collapse."

American Enterprise Institute, April 2007, https://www.aei.org/feature/the-soviet-collapse/.

- Golan, Galia. Soviet Policies in the Middle East from World War II to Gorbachev. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1990.
- Harrell, Peter. "America Faces Real Threat from Europe to Block Iran Sanctions." *The Hill*, 17 May 2018, http://thehill. com/opinion/international/388153america-faces-real-threat-fromeurope-to-block-iran-sanctions.
- Ismail, Tareq Y., and Andrej Kreutz, "Russian-Iraqi Relations: A Historical and Political Analysis." *Arab Studies Quarterly* 23:4 (Fall 2001): 87-115.
- Kalinovsky, Artemy M. "The Soviet Union and Mosaddeq: A Research Note." *Iranian Studies* 47:3 (2014): 401-18.
- Karasik, Theodore, and Giorgio Cafiero. "Geopolitics Drive Russia and the UAE Closer." Middle East Institute, 4 April 2017, http://www.mei.edu/content/ article/geopolitics-drive-russia-andunited-arab-emirates-closer.
- Katz, Mark N. "Can Russia Succeed Where America Failed in the Middle East?" LobeLog, 23 February 2018, http:// lobelog.com/can-russia-succeedwhere-america-failed-in-the-middleeast/.
- Katz, Mark N. "Civil Conflict in South Yemen." *Middle East Review* 19:1 (Fall 1986): 7-13.

Katz, Mark N. "Convergent Hopes, Divergent Realities: Russia and the Gulf in a Time of Troubles." Arab Gulf States Institute in Washington, 6 November 2015, http://www.agsiw. org/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/Katz\_ ONLINE edits.pdf.

- Katz, Mark N. "The Impact of the Arab Spring on Saudi-Russian Relations." *ORIENT* 53:4 (2012): 27-31.
- Katz, Mark N. "Iran and Russia." The Iran Primer, United States Institute of Peace, August 2015, http://iranprimer.usip. org/resource/iran-and-russia.
- Katz, Mark N. "Playing the Angles: Russian Diplomacy Before and During the War in Iraq." *Middle East Policy* 10:3 (Fall 2003): 43-55.
- Katz, Mark N. "Prince Sa'ud Al Faysal: A Remembrance." Travels and Observations blog, 9 July 2015, https://katzeyeview.wordpress. com/2015/07/09/prince-saud-al-faysala-remembrance/.
- Katz, Mark N. *Russia and Arabia: Soviet Foreign Policy toward the Arabian Peninsula*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1986.
- Katz, Mark N. "Russia and Iran: Common Interests, Ongoing Differences and Growing Risks." LSE Middle East Centre blog, 7 May 2018, http://blogs. lse.ac.uk/mec/2018/05/07/russia-andiran-common-interests-ongoingdifferences-and-growing-risks/.
- Katz, Mark N. "Russia Maneuvers between Opposing Forces in Yemen." Arab Gulf States Institute in Washington, 25 January 2017, http://www.agsiw.org/ russia-maneuvers-opposing-forcesyemen/.
- Katz, Mark N. "Russian-Iranian Relations in the Ahmadinejad Era." *Middle East Journal* 62:2 (Spring 2008): 202-16.
- Katz, Mark N. <sup>4</sup>Saudi-Russian Relations since 9/11." *Problems of Post-Communism* 51:2 (March-April 2004): 3-11.
- Katz, Mark N. "Saudi-Russian Relations

since the Abdullah-Putin Summit." *Middle East Policy* 16:1 (Spring 2009): 113-20.

- Katz, Mark N. "The Ties That Bind," Travels and Observations blog, 3 June 2011, https://katzeyeview.wordpress. com/2011/06/03/the-ties-that-bind/.
- Katzman, Kenneth, and Christopher M. Blanchard. "Iraq: Oil for Food Program, Illicit Trade, and Investigations." Congressional Research Service, RL30472, 14 June 2005, https://fas.org/ sgp/crs/mideast/RL30472.pdf.
- Kozhanov, Nikolay. "Russia and the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia: Between Syria and OPEC." *Russian Analytical Digest*, no. 219, 3 May 2018: 4-7, http://www. css.ethz.ch/content/dam/ethz/specialinterest/gess/cis/center-for-securitiesstudies/pdfs/RAD219.pdf.
- Lackner, Helen. Yemen in Crisis: Autocracy, Neo-Liberalism and the Disintegration of a State. London: Saqi Books, 2017.
- Laruelle, Marlene. "Russia's Bedfellowing Policy and the European Far Right." *Russian Analytical Digest*, no. 167, 6 May 2015: 2-5, http://www.css.ethz. ch/content/dam/ethz/special-interest/ gess/cis/center-for-securities-studies/ pdfs/Russian\_Analytical\_Digest\_167. pdf.
- Majidyar, Ahmad. "Tehran Rejects Putin's Call for Troop Withdrawal from Syria." IranObserved Project, Middle East Institute, 21 May 2018, http://www.mei. edu/content/io/tehran-rejects-putin-scall-troop-withdrawal-syria.
- Mamedov, Ruslan. "Moscow's Iraq Strategy: Make Lots of Friends." *Al-Monitor*, 9 May 2018, https://www.almonitor.com/pulse/originals/2018/05/ russia-mideast-strategy-iraq-electionssvria.html.

Mamedova, N. M. "Iranian-Soviet Relations (1917-1991)" Encyclopædia Iranica, online edition, 20 July 2009,http://www.iranicaonline.org/ articles/russia-ii-iranian-sovietrelations-1917-1991.

- Melkumyan, Elena. "A Political History of Relations between Russia and the Gulf States." Arab Center for Research and Policy Studies, December 2015, https://www.dohainstitute.org/en/ lists/ACRPS-PDFDocumentLibrary/A\_ Political\_History\_of\_Relations\_ between\_Russia\_and\_the\_Gulf\_States\_ Elena\_Melkumyan.pdf.
- Muscat Daily. "Russia Oman Trade Continues to Rise." MuscatDaily. com, 14 October, 2017, https://www. muscatdaily.com/Archive/Business/ Russia-Oman-trade-continues-to-rise-5470.
- New Arab, The. "Kuwait Expecting \$15m Delivery of Russian Tanks." *The New Arab*, 8 February 2017, https://www. alaraby.co.uk/english/news/2017/2/8/ kuwait-expecting-15m-delivery-ofrussian-tanks.
- Oberdorfer, Don. "Soviet Deal with Kuwait Spurred US Ship Role." *Washington Post*, 27 May 1987, https://www.washingtonpost. com/archive/politics/1987/05/24/ soviet-deal-with-kuwait-spurredus-ship-role/276d225e-90f8-44bd-9b1e-44fb7fed9eab/?utm\_ term=.1feb165d80bf.
- Ottaway, David B. "Saudis, Soviets to Restore Relations within Days." *Washington Post*, 16 September 1990, https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/ politics/1990/09/16/saudis-soviets-torestore-relations-within-days/dab0dfbaaf55-4844-916d-ada2cf523d16/?utm\_ term=.e02b5695fa1b.
- Page, Stephen. *The USSR and Arabia: The Development of Soviet Policies and Attitudes towards the Countries of the Arabian Peninsula.* London: Central Asian Research Centre, 1971.
- Primakov, Yevgeny Primakov. Russia and the Arabs: Behind the Scenes in the Middle East from the Cold War to the Present. Translated by Paul Gould. New York:

Basic Books, 2009.

- Ramani, Samuel. "Russia, Qatar Move Forward on Military Cooperation." *Al-Monitor*, 1 March 2018, https://www.almonitor.com/pulse/originals/2018/02/ russia-qatar-military-cooperations400-missile-defense.html.
- Ramani, Samuel. "Russia's Next Power Play May Occur in Yemen," *The National Interest*, 14 November 2017, http:// nationalinterest.org/feature/russias-nextpower-play-may-occur-yemen-23197.
- Shehadi, Philip. "Oman's Diplomatic Ties with Moscow Linked to South Yemen." *Los Angeles Times*, 6 October 1985, http://articles.latimes.com/1985-10-06/ news/mn-5671\_1\_south-yemen.
- Sim, Li-Chen. "Russia and the UAE Are Now Strategic Partners: What's Next?" LobeLog, 7 June 2018, https://lobelog. com/russia-and-the-uae-are-nowstrategic-partners-whats-next/.
- Smagin, Nikita. "Middle East Pressure Point: Why Russia Needs Bahrain." *Russia Beyond the Headlines*, 10 March 2017, https://www.rbth.com/ international/2017/03/10/middle-eastrussia-bahrain-716863.
- Smolansky, Oles M., with Bettie M. Smolansky. *The USSR and Iraq: The Soviet Quest for Influence*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 1991.
- Sputnik International. "Russia Calls on US to Stop Supporting Terrorists, Including in E Ghouta – Lavrov." *Sputnik International*, 15 March 2018, https://sputniknews.com/ middleeast/201803151062556868russia-terrorists-ghouta/.
- Trenin, Dmitri. *What Is Russia Up to in the Middle East?* Cambridge: Polity, 2018.
- Washington Post. "Read Putin's U.N. General Assembly Speech." *Washington Post*, 28 September 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/ worldviews/wp/2015/09/28/read-putinsu-n-general-assembly-speech/?utm\_ term=.26a87aba47c0.

